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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
at the Key School Library 855 North Edison Street and on Zoom 

November 29, 2023; 7:30 PM

Order of Business

1. The President established that a quorum was present. 
2.  The Secretary corrected the October meeting minutes, by replacing the word “agenda” with “minutes.”  Members then unanimously approved the corrected minutes of the October General Membership meeting. 
3.  Presentation from the Mount Olivet United Methodist Church by Chuck Mitchell. 
Mr. Mitchell, who is a trustee and chair of the building committee at Mount Olivet, explained that the church is reaching out to all its neighbors, including the civic associations, about redeveloping its parking lot at 16th Street, N and Glebe Road. The church is investigating the possibility of what they could do with this highly underutilized property. He said it is early in their discussions. They had worked with an architect to understand what they could do. He said their approach was driven by values, such as the need to serve the community, and be part of the community. Possible activities in line with the church’s mission include affordable housing, senior housing, and day care that includes grants and subsidies to bring people into market rate daycare. One challenge is that many in the congregation depend on cars to get to services, so redevelopment must include places to park. There are three parcels of land with a total of 84,000 square feet: the parking lot; greenspace between 16th Street, N; and a house on 16th Street, N that has been used as the Associate Pastor’s house. Their discussions included the possibilities from a Special Development Zoning process of General Land Use Plan. Questions included how big of a building could be built on a lot that size, possibly a 150,000 to 200,000 square foot building or 3 or 4 floors. The congregation is now focused on rebuilding their church building on the other side of 16th Street, which suffered a recent fire. He said the church had had discussions with neighbors, but not the County, nor a developer. 
In response to questions from BCA members, Mr. Mitchell said the church would remain in its current location, which is an historic building. The church is not doing this development to generate income.  They will be careful not to lose the tax exempt status of church property, e.g. possibly by doing a long term lease to a developer, and having nothing to do with income from the new building. He said the project must be done in a financially sustainable way. Because the congregation lacks the resources to build a project, they have to do it with a developer. 
Among points made by BCA members were the wisdom of the church being guided by its values, rather than County land use requirements, which are fungible; the need for affordable housing, including for seniors, and affordable daycare; that cottages could be used for affordable housing; and that the property is upstream from Bluemont along Lubber Run. BCA members explained that the stormwater effects of the project are especially sensitive to Bluemont where the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has placed Bluemont homes along Lubber Run into a 100-year flood plain. They noted that replacing the existing pavement with a permeable surface does not mitigate stormwater concerns because disturbing the soil during construction, disrupts the natural waterflow under and through a property, bringing stormwater and thousands of dollars in stormwater and flooding mitigation costs to downstream properties. Mr. Mitchell said he had been informed about stormwater concerns, and would keep communications open and keep the BCA President informed. 
4.  Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion (President, First VP, Second VP, Secretary, Treasurer (including report on stormwater), NCAC Rep, Civic Federation Delegates and Alternates, and VA250) 
President Henry McFarland reported on the informal walk-through with County Board Member Matt De Ferranti, who had asked to see the three approved Expanded Housing Option (EHO) sites in Bluemont.  A neighbor saw them passing by the 8th Street location, and joined the discussion. The President said he explained neighbors’ concerns including about the density increase from a six-plex, or five-plex building at that site, including cut-through traffic from Route 50 to Wilson Blvd, parking, sewage hookups, a large tree that would be lost. The President said he then participated in an informal walk-through organized by President of the Donald Run Civic Association Bill Richardson with County Board members De Ferranti and Takis Karantonis. They looked at sites outside Bluemont as civic association leaders and pressed the need for the County to increase the priority it is giving its planned study of lot coverage. President McFarland said he also raised the need to prioritize the lot coverage study with the County Manager. 
The President said he had sent the School Board a letter with BCA’s resolution on proposed changes to the school boundaries for Kenmore and Swanson. He said this issue seems to have been put on the back burner by the School Board. 
The President informed members of the request by Clarendon Presbyterian Church to substantially increase the density on its property at N. Jackson Street and 13th Street, N in Lyon Village.
The Treasurer David Smith reported that BCA began the month with a bank balance of $1934.73, and currently has a balance of $1932.82.  
As a BCA Civic Federation delegate, and leader of the Lubber Run Watershed working group, Mr. Smith shared slides from the great briefing given by County stormwater officials at the November 14 meeting of the Arlington County Civic Federation. He recommended people review the discussion, noting the County stormwater officials answered questions well. He explained the importance of the County’s use of the Risk Management Assessment Plan (RAMP), a comprehensive framework for modeling, measuring and reducing risk in the face in increasing frequency and intensity of storms. It has climate projections, inundation maps, risk assessments and cost benefit analysis, including for the Lubber Run watershed that includes Bluemont, and for Four Mile Run. He said he expects that the use of RAMP will drive where the County expects flooding, and spends stormwater funds. Under the RAMP, some areas not in FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency) flood zones could be part of County stormwater and flooding prevention efforts. Real estate applications, like Flood Factor, use RAMP. He discussed some recent County actions in critical watershed, such as acquiring flood prone private property in Lyon Park. He also recommended BCA members review the information provided at the meeting about the County’s new stormwater utility fee.
Full meeting minutes and presentations of Arlington County Civic Federation meetings are at

https://www.civfed.org.  Mr. Smith recommended reviewing the stormwater presentation, “Flood Resistant Arlington:  Adapting to Climate Change” at this link

Presentation [PDF, 13,4 MiB]
The presentation also discusses how the County’s LDA 2.0 - Increased Stormwater Management Requirements increased stormwater management requirements for single-family home projects to reduce impacts to neighboring properties. The new rules took effect in September 2021, and increased the water detention requirement to 3 inches of rainfall, and instituted a new requirement to restore soil permeability after construction.  The presentation also provided a 

· Stormwater Utility Fee Overview.

· Stormwater Utility Infographic [PDF, 1,7 MiB].

· Stormwater Utility Fee Estimator, and 

· Stormwater Management Newsletter [PDF, 1,5 MiB, Apr 2023].

· Video footage of the 14 Nov 2023 meeting is available here.

· An audio-only file of the 14 Nov 2023 meeting is available here.

EHO Committee member Kate Mattos reported on the BCA Committee on Expanded Housing Options (EHO). She said the EHO project on N. George Mason Drive was listed as being approved to become a five-plex, but the County also issued a permit for the same address for a 3-townhome development. We do not know why. Noting that the Committee is not following the lawsuits by neighbors, Ms. Mattos said it is unclear whether EHO projects that are the subject of such lawsuits can continue, but the Committee thinks they can. Noting that it is not an EHO project, Ms. Mattos said the Special General Land Use Plan (GLUP) request by the Presbyterian Church to redevelop its site in the Lyon Village neighborhood, which may include a smaller church, apartments, and child care, is another way to spur higher density development in specific areas. BCA’s EHO Committee will follow the project.  President McFarland invited BCA members to let Ms. Mattos know if they would like to join the EHO Committee. The BCA website has a link to information about its EHO Committee https://www.bluemontcivic.org/eho.php
BCA’S Arlington Neighborhood Advisory Committee (ArNAC) representative Chris George discussed the ArNAC meeting for its fall funding round.  At the meeting, he confirmed that BCA’s first priority project remains the intersection of Wilson Blvd and N. Lexington Street. BCA’s first priority project was ranked 19th on the list. Projects ranked 3 through 6 got funded in the fall round.
Allen Norton, a BCA Civic Federation Representative, and representative to Arlington’s committee for participation in Virginia’s American Revolution 250 Commission (VA250), reported on the first meeting of the Arlington committee. The Virginia state legislature created the 250 Commission to commemorate the 250th anniversary of the American Revolution, the Revolutionary War, and the independence of the United States. Virginia is providing some funding for this project, which covers all Counties in Virginia. The Facebook site for the Commission is https://www.facebook.com/VARevolution250/  Its website is https://va250.org.  About 30 people met in Arlington, including four civic associations, plus organizations from all over the County. This is a state-wide effort, with each County having a spot on the state-run website.  The Arlington group is currently gathering ideas of what Arlington could do. It does not have to be tied to the Revolutionary War. 

5.  BCA Committees Seeking More Members

The President encouraged BCA members to volunteer for Committees by contacting exec@bluemontcivic.org or the leader of the committee.  

In addition to the EHO Committee discussed by Kate Mattos, Mr. McFarland said the Committee seeking ways to reduce County spending, led by Jerry Howard, would develop a list of possible changes, vet them, and inform BCA members. There is a Committee seeking ways to pay membership dues on-line, and a Committee seeking to attract new BCA members. Regarding the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety committee, its leader Chris George explained that it remains busy even in its third year. They would like new members. The County’s  N. Carlin Springs Road corridor study will happen in 2025.  There is a link to their page, and a summary of what they have done over the past few years.  The President said he would send the link out via BCA’s e-news.  The link is https://www.bluemontcivic.org/northcarlinsprings.php
New Business:
(a) BCA member Kate Mattos discussed recent action by the Arlington County Civic Federation encouraging people to contact the County Board urging that the County’s annual budget guidance consider the effective tax rate, rather than the tax rate, because rising assessments are raising taxes on Arlington property owners every year beyond any changes in the actual tax rate. This is especially hard on people with fixed incomes, and low and middle income people.  In addition, rising County fees mean that BCA members are shouldering an increasing financial burden from the County. The President will inform members via BCA’s e-news about the Civic Federation’s actions, concerns about rising assessments and taxes, and the opportunity BCA members have to make their voices heard.  
(b) Ms. Mattos raised a point of information regarding the negative changes to parking at the Ballston mall (or Ballston Quarter) garage under the County’s new contractor.  The system is difficult for drivers to navigate, requiring a QR code on a smart phone, lacking signage to the one machine for parking that lacks a number to call if there are problems using the machine, requiring people estimate how long they will be parked with it being unclear what happens if your estimate is wrong, and problems using the app.  Ms. Mattos will provide a description of the problems for County officials.

The meeting adjourned at 9:38 pm.

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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